
 

 

Minutes for Faculty Meeting 
August 20, 2019 

 
The meeting was called to order at 3:03 p.m. by Dean Sergio Pareja, once a quorum was reached. The following 
people were present for at least some portion of the meeting:  
 
Faculty: Maryam Ahranjani, George Bach, Reed Benson, Camille Carey, Barbara Creel, 

Elizabeth Elia, Scott England, Paul Figueroa, Joseph Gallardo, Marc-Tizoc González, Justin 

Goodman, Vinay Harpalani, Steven Homer, John Kang, Joshua Kastenberg, April Land, 

Jennifer Laws, Nathalie Martin, Serge Martinez, Jennifer Moore, Adrian Oglesby, Gabe 

Pacyniak, Mary Leto Pareja, Sergio Pareja, Sonia Gipson Rankin, Michelle Rigual, Lysette 

Cordova Romero, Leo Romero, Joseph Schremmer, Alexandra Siek, Amy Sirignano, Laura 

Spitz, Sarah Steadman, David Stout, Carol Suzuki, Sherri Thomas, Brian Tucker, Gloria 

Valencia-Weber, Cliff Villa, Samuel Winder, Peter Winograd, Jeanette Wolfley, Veronica 

Gonzales-Zamora, Christine Zuni Cruz (20 needed for quorum; names that count toward quorum in bold)  

Staff: Beverly Akin, Krista Allen, Chad Covey, Hannah Farrington, David Pallozzi, Bonnie 
Stepleton, Ernest Tafoya  
 
Students:  Jarred Armijo, Jessica Arreola 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

 The Back-to-School BBQ will be on Friday, August 23, 2019, on the back patio and laawn of 
the law school from 5:00 to 7:30 p.m. 

 

 The Wellness Center, for which we received legislative funding, is moving forward. Assistant 
Dean Krista Allen has been working on getting bids from architects for the cost of 
architectural drawings.  We have received three bids so far. Some of the bids have come in 
higher than we were anticipating, and we are trying to be cost-conscious.  
 

 The Alumni Board meeting is beginning immediately after this meeting in the King Room.  
The board has invited the new faculty to attend the meeting and meet the board members.   

 

 Vice Dean Camille Carey reminded the faculty to take roll in their classes and that any 
student that is NOT on the “official” class list cannot be attending the class.  Please check 
your class lists regularly because they may change.  Class lists can be found on Banner 
(my.unm.edu).  If you have any question please contact Vice Dean Carey or Registrar Ernest 
Tafoya. 

ACTION ITEM:  Approval of Minutes from May 7, 2019 faculty meeting – Dean Sergio 
Pareja:  A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes. There was no discussion.  The 
minutes were approved with no nay votes and six abstentions. 

Introductions of New Faculty – Dean Sergio Pareja:  Dean Pareja welcomed new tenured and 
tenure-track faculty members, Elizabeth Elia, Marc-Tizóc González, Veronica Gonzales-Zamora, 
Vinay Harpalani, John Kang, and Joe Schremmer, as well as new visiting faculty members, Lysette 



 

 

Cordova Romero, Joseph Gallardo, Amy Sirignano, Brian Tucker, and Samuel Winder, to the law 
school.  Each new faculty member introduced himself or herself.  They were welcomed with warm 
rounds of applause. 

Report on Plan for Academic Year – Associate Dean Sherri Thomas:  Associate Dean 
Thomas introduced herself to our new faculty members.  She then explained what her role is as the 
Associate Dean of Institutional Climate & Equity.  Associate Dean Thomas reminded everyone that 
this is not a “one and done thing.”  Through small conversations, small changes will begin to 
happen. She also noted how important it is to give people the benefit of the doubt and to be open 
to having your mind change at meetings.  She noted that everybody has the right to be heard but 
that you may not get exactly what you want at meetings.  That is fine, and we must continue to 
respect each other.  She also noted that it is inappropriate, due to the power differential, for a 
tenured faculty member to show up in the office of a pre-tenured faculty member or staff member 
to advocate for a particular position on a controversial matter.  Associate Dean Thomas noted that 
we will be discussing the plan for our next dean search over the next couple of years and that we 
need to think through what that should look like.  For example, we may want to push for some 
form of ranked-choice voting in dean searches so that we don’t inadvertently advantage external 
candidates whenever we have more than one internal candidate.  She also noted that she would be 
emailing the new and visiting faculty members to meet to discuss climate and is looking for 
suggestions to move things in a positive direction. 

Report on Admissions – Dean Sergio Pareja:   

 Dean Pareja reported that the final 1L count was 83 new students.  This was significantly 
smaller than last year’s more typical number of 105 new 1Ls.  Dean Pareja gave an overview 
of how we arrived at the smaller number this year.  In the spring, he instructed the 
Admissions Committee to shoot for a median LSAT score of 155 and a median GPA of 3.5, 
which are more consistent with our historic numbers, while ensuring that the class would 
remain at least as diverse as it has been in recent memory, while sticking with our strong 
preference of about 80 to 85 percent New Mexico residents, while also paying close 
attention to avoiding character and fitness issues whenever possible.  The committee did a 
wonderful job of doing this, despite the relatively low final number of students.  Our historic 
median LSAT scores, back to 1992, can be found in Exhibit A.  Please note that the dates in 
the chart are US News edition dates, which are effectively two years ahead of the date of the 
admitted class.  For example, the first time we hit 153 is listed as 2016, but that is referring to 
the class that was admitted in the spring and summer of 2014.  In short, subtract two from 
the date to get the year that the class was admitted and enrolled.  Our historic median GPAs, 
back to 2001, can be found at Exhibit B. 

 

 Unfortunately, we ended up facing a very difficult year in terms of applications from New 
Mexico residents.  Specifically, only 273 New Mexicans applied to any law school in the 
country, which is the lowest number we currently have on record.  Dean Pareja’s theory is 
that this is largely due to the fact that the job market in New Mexico is stronger than it has 
been in years, and many people choose to apply to law school when they can’t get a job.  
While the percentage of New Mexico applicants who applied to our school remained near 
our norm of around 85 percent, the low numbers simply meant that we received very few 
applications from New Mexicans.  We continued receiving applications over the summer, 
and it was not clear how small our class would be until late in the summer.  In fact, we lost 



 

 

students up until the day of orientation, often as a result of full-ride scholarship offers from 
other schools.  It is worth noting that our number are not final until October 5, which is the 
date we use for reporting purposes (number of students, median LSAT and GPA, etc.). 
 

 Despite the smaller number of 1Ls, there is some very good news to report.  First, the stats 
of this class are wonderful.  It has a median LSAT score of 155 and a median GPA of 3.43.  
Importantly, it is a majority-minority class, with 51 percent of the 1L class being from 
minority groups (10% Native American, 2% Asian American, 4% African American, and 
35% Hispanic).  It is also a strong majority female (55%).  It ended up being only 78% New 
Mexico residents, which is lower than our norm but quite good under the circumstances.  
The stats of the new 1L class are attached as Exhibit C. 
 

 One concern Dean Pareja had was how to finance the smaller class.  Due to successful 
fundraising efforts and salary savings resulting from our smaller faculty size over the past 
few years, we have ended each recent year with a surplus despite the financial strain that the 
university has been experiencing.  When we have a surplus, we must irrevocably categorize 
our reserves at the end of the year in order to keep the funds at the law school for use at the 
law school.  Over the past few years, as we have set our sights on significant infrastructure 
improvements, we have irrevocably earmarked reserves for major facilities upgrades and 
remodeling. When it became apparent that the 1L class would be small, Dean Pareja 
considered lowering the standards he had set for the committee for the sole purpose of 
filling slots in the class. This was one option, and it would have resulted in much greater 
tuition revenue.  In considering this, Dean Pareja had Stephanie Grant compute how much 
would we would lose in tuition with a smaller class size as compared to our historic norm.  
The amount came to approximately $225,000, and Dean Pareja decided against lowering the 
standards he had set in order to fill slots in the class.  To play it safe, however, Dean Pareja 
set up an index with $300,000 in it for the sole purpose of making up for our tuition shortfall 
due to the smaller class size. 
 

 It is Dean Pareja’s goal to work toward increasing class sizes in the future to eventually bring 
them closer to our historic norm.  Looking forward, here are some changes that have 
happened or will be happening that can affect our class size.  First, there have been shifts in 
the makeup of our admissions team, and we are in the process of hiring two people to 
replace two who have left in the past couple of months.  Second, Dean Pareja met with 
Heather Mechler, head of Intuitional Analytics at UNM, to reevaluate the places our 
admissions team has been going to recruit.  The result of this analysis may lead us to cut 
some locations to focus on others.  Third, Dean Pareja also plans to personally do quite a bit 
more traveling to help recruit this year.  Now that the large wave of judicial selection 
meetings has passed, this should be doable.  Fourth, Dean Pareja and Vice Dean Carey are 
also meeting with Dean Greg Lanier of the Honors College next week to explore the 
possibility of, say, a six year B.A./J.D. program with the Honors College.  Fifth, Dean Pareja 
also has had conversations with some of our faculty members who have agreed to help out 
with recruiting.  For example, Professor Sonia Rankin is going to guest lecture in a joint 
Engineering/Honors College class to drum up student interest.  In addition, Associate Dean 
Sherri Thomas has volunteered to go to the Farmington area, where she is from, to recruit.  
Sixth, Dean Pareja has also reached out to Provost Carol Parker at NMSU, which does not 
have a law school, to work on creating a pipeline to our law school.  Finally, Dean Pareja 



 

 

reminded the faculty that we are in a very competitive environment and that raising money 
for scholarships to attract students is fundamentally important.  He will continue to work on 
that. The floor was opened for discussion and, after much discussion and in the interest of 
time, it was decided that we would continue these discussion at a future faculty meeting. 

Announcement Regarding Food Service – Dean Sergio Pareja:  Last December, food services 
informed Dean Pareja that they were losing $40,000 a year on the Venue at the law school.  As a 
result, they decided to reduce the Venue’s hours this past spring.  Recently, Dean Pareja had 
another meeting with the people who handle food services at UNM, and they have informed him 
that they still lost $35,000 in the spring even with the reduced hours.  As a result, after the end of 
the fall semester, they will no longer be providing regular food service at the law school. They did 
state that they could replace regular food service with “high end” vending machines, but they would 
like input from the law school regarding what we want.  Dean Pareja asked for feedback from the 
faculty and the student representatives as to what they would like to do.  He is open to ideas this 
semester. 

Announcement Regarding Promotion and Tenure – Professor Carol Suzuki, Chair of the 
Faculty Retention, Promotion, and Tenure Committee:  Professor Suzuki introduced herself 
and informed the faculty that there are four faculty members up for tenure and promotion to full 
professors this year.  In addition, there are two faculty members up for promotion from assistant 
professor to associate professor.  This is very exciting.  In addition, we also have regular annual 
reviews of all faculty members that are used to assist Dean Pareja with his annual reviews of faculty 
members.  That is why all of you who are qualified reviewers will be involved in helping to review 
our colleagues this year.  This year is particular tricky because the Senior Vice Provost has moved 
the submission deadline up by a month from last year. As a result, Professor Suzuki announced that 
she will be moving quickly to work on the fast approaching deadlines with the faculty members 
who up for promotion. As a preliminary matter, please consult with Associate Dean Nathalie 
Martin about preparing your dossiers and working on your scholarship. Also, please provide names 
of your external reviewers to the committee as soon as possible.  

Report on Accommodations – Dean Sergio Pareja:  Dean Pareja announced that it has been 
brought to his attention that the request for accommodations by students have gone up 
significantly.  In the past we would see about three students with accommodations, and most 
recently we have 23 students with accommodations.  This is obviously a much bigger number than 
in the past.  Some professors have commented that some students have been writing a tremendous 
amount for the allotted exam time, not knowing that the students may have double time for the 
exam.  Accommodations can, in certain situations, include the use of note cards on a closed-book 
exam, unbeknownst to the professor.  In addition, some students have expressed resentment if they 
suspect that classmates near the top of their class are receiving accommodations.  We, as faculty 
members, often do not know what “typical” accommodations are.  Students go through the 
Accessibility Resource Center (ARC) and Registrar Ernest Tafoya to request accommodations.  
Dean Pareja mentioned some questions that have arisen for him, including whether there are similar 
accommodations on the Bar Exam and whether the ABA has a position on accommodations.  
While considering these issues, Dean Pareja saw a New York Times article noting the socio-
economic disparity on the use of accommodations (the article is attached as Exhibit D).  
According to the article, people seeking and obtaining accommodations tend to be non-minorities 
who are well-off financially.  Dean Pareja noted that this is something that we need to consider and 
perhaps revisit at a future faculty meeting.  He is open to suggestions.  It is also worth thinking 



 

 

about whether accommodations may affect your way of testing students.  For example, you may 
consider removing time pressure from exams or, instead, putting line or word limitations on 
answers. 

Report on Border Initiative – Dean Sergio Pareja:  Dean Pareja noted that he has heard that 
some students are now saying that we are creating an immigration clinic.  This is not the case, and it 
simply is an outgrowth, through the rumor-mill, of our work on a “Border Initiative.”  Numerous 
people, including Professor Carol Suzuki, Professor April Land, Adjunct Professor Rebecca Kitson, 
Professor Maryam Ahranjani, Professor Jennifer Moore, Bonnie Stepleton, and others have been 
involved in this work.  In fact, Professors Suzuki, Land, and Kitson have made trips to the border 
with students. In addition, we had two-days of all-day meetings involving Dean Pareja, Vice Dean 
Carey, Professor Suzuki, Professor Land, Adjunct Professor Kitson, and Bonnie Stepleton.  Karen 
Leaffer, who is proposing to finance a large part of our work, flew to Albuquerque with a couple of 
people from her team to participate in the meetings.  Although we do not currently know how this 
will play out, we are engaged in serious discussions regarding what we could potentially do if we 
receive funding to do the work.  We have also discussed other ways to engage in additional 
fundraising to do this work if Karen provides us with funds to get the project started.   

 
EXECUTIVE SESSION (Order of the Coif faculty only):  
 

ACTION ITEM: Vote on Order of the Coif status of 2019 graduates – Dean Sergio 

Pareja:  A motion was made to accept the twelve nominees as presented by Dean Pareja. 

The motion was seconded. There was no discussion. The motion passed unanimously. 

 
The meeting was adjourned at 5:03 p.m. by unanimous consent.  
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 
  



 

 

 


